Wilmington Harbor GRR

Minutes of the August 15, 2007 Meeting

1. The attendance list is attached including those on the conference line.  If you participated and are not on the list let me know.
2. The minutes of the July 18, 2007 meeting were reviewed with the following highlights:

a. The “Luther” alternative (rock ramp upstream of the dam) is more expensive than a rock ramp downstream of the existing dam.  The cost for using steel or concrete sheet pile was about the same.  A coffer dam was proposed to be used during construction, but that was reevaluated.  However, the reevaluation confirmed that a cofferdam or some other form of water diversion would be needed.  Therefore since the “Luther” alternative is still more expensive than rock rapids downstream of the dam and would block use of the locks and dams, this alternative was deleted from further evaluation. 
b. Elliott Roughen and Ed Dunlop indicated that if Lock and Dam #2 was removed a cofferdam would not be needed.  Elliott would revise the cost estimate by August 16th.  He did and the cost for dam removal went down from about $2.8 million to $2 million.  However if Lock and Dam #2 was removed other issues/costs would need to be considered:
i. There may be potential stability impacts to Lock and Dam #3 due to a lower pool downstream.  The Corps is conducting this analysis, and we should have results before the next PDT meeting.

ii. Smithfield Foods at Tar Heel has decided to move from groundwater to surface water use.  Smithfield Foods has an agreement with Lower Cape Fear Water and Sewer Authority to investigate placing an intake in the Cape Fear River near Tar Heel.  There may be increased costs in placing the proposed water supply intake at a lower elevation.  Therefore, Lower Cape Fear Water and Sewer Authority hired a consultant to investigate two alternatives:  Lock and Dam # 2 in place and Lock and Dam #2 removed.  Results should be available by the next PDT meeting.
iii. Anadromous fish can only pass Lock and Dam #3 now by locking.  If L&D#2 is removed, the water level in the lock at #3 could be 5-6 feet lower during spring flow conditions.  This may reduce fish locking efficiency.  Perhaps placing a rock ramp in the lock would be an interim solution.
iv. Several municipalities have submitted resolutions opposing altering the locks and dams.

c. The pool level upstream of #1&3 would not be lowered since the dams will not be altered.  Based on modeling performed by the Corps, if Lock and Dam #2 was removed there would be at least 5 feet of water during low flow conditions from the Lock and Dam # 2 site to Lock and Dam #3.  Part of this is because L&D#1 would back up water past L&D#2 to the vicinity of the proposed intake at Tar Heel.   This information is included as appendix 3.8.3 of the Alternative Formulation Briefing (AFB) package that will be posted on the Corps GRR website http://www.saw.usace.army.mil/wilmington-harbor/GRR/GRR.htm.

d. If Lock and Dam #2 was removed, then a rock ramp at Lock and Dam #3 would need to be 300 feet long or longer.  The consensus of the resource agencies after consulting with other non PDT members (e.g. Boyd Kynard and Curt Orvis) is that removal of Lock and Dam #2 and a longer rock ramp at #3 would provide better fish passage than a standard rock ramp at #2 and #3.  For a longer ramp at # 3, we should consider designing a resting pool about half way up the ramp.
3. August 15, 2007 agenda items:

a. The PDT was saddened to hear that Sol Rose had pasted.  He was very involved in this project.  We will add his son Gordon Rose to the email list.

b. Chuck Wilson discussed the proposed mitigation plan for the relocated turning basin on the NE Cape Fear River near Chemserve.  The proposed mitigation will be fish passage at Lock and Dam #2 by either dam removal or a full rock ramp.  Dam removal has the greatest benefits to fisheries and probably has the least cost, but may not be feasible for the reasons indicated in 2b above.  If it is not feasible, a full rock ramp would be chosen which also meets the mitigation need.  The PDT tentatively agrees with this approach.  The draft mitigation plan is included as appendix 3.4 of the Alternative Formulation Briefing (AFB) package that will be posted on the Corps GRR website http://www.saw.usace.army.mil/wilmington-harbor/GRR/GRR.htm. 

c. Regardless of fish passage methods constructed at the locks and dams, a monitoring plan will be implemented to measure effectiveness.  This will be conducted over a three year period, and will be conducted similarly to the three-year preconstruction fish passage monitoring conducted from 2002 to 2004 (using sonic tags to track fish passage, http://www.saw.usace.army.mil/wilmington-harbor/Report%202004%20no-apps.pdf).   Cost is estimated at about $250,000 per year.
d. If the GRR report recommends any action that would require deauthorization of the locks and dam (anything that would preclude navigation such as rock rapids in a lock chamber or removal of L&D#2), congressional approval would be required.  Also a plan for divestiture of Corps lands and structures to a responsible party would be required.

4. The next scheduled PDT meeting will be September 19, 2007 in Wilmington, Lakes Conference Room at 10:00 am.
Frank Yelverton

